# Robeson, Thomas, Jr. [1]

## Robeson, Thomas, Jr.

by Maud Thomas Smith, 1994; Revised December 2021

## 11 Jan. 1740-2 May 1785

Thomas Robeson, Jr., revolutionary hero, legislator, and landowner, was the first son of Thomas and Sarah Singletary Robeson of Bladen County [2]. His grandfather, Andrew Robeson, had immigrated around 1690 from Scotland to Pennsylvania, where he became a member of the Council in Philadelphia; he also served on the Council of West Jersey and as chief justice of Pennsylvania. Andrew was a graduate of Oxford and married Mary Spencer of the Stuart family. His fourth son, Thomas Robeson, Sr., left his home for North Carolina soon after his father's death in 1719. In Bladen County, on the <u>Cape Fear River</u> [3], he built a home called Walnut Grove, where his children Thomas, Jr., Peter, and Mary grew up.

Thomas Robeson, Jr., married Mary Bartram, daughter of Colonel William Bartram and niece of John Bartram, the botanist. Active politically early in the rebellion movement in the colonies, he was a member of the Third <u>Provincial Congress</u> [4], held at Hillsborough in August 1775, which appointed him colonel for the Bladen militia. He also served in the Fourth Provincial Congress that declared for independence at Halifax in April 1776, and at a November meeting in the same town he was appointed to a committee to bring the Bladen Tories to justice. In 1777 at New Bern he was a member of the first <u>Assembly</u> [5] after the colony became a state.

Colonel Robeson was a Whig officer in an area where the Tories outnumbered the Whigs as much as five to one during the Revolution [6]. The Scottish population was very large in the Cape Fear area. Some Scots appeared before the 1715 Jacobite uprising, many came after it, and many more arrived after the Battle of Culloden in 1746. Before the latter were allowed to leave Scotland, they had to take an oath that they would support the king. The oath ended with the grim declaration: "and should I break this, my solemn oath, may I be cursed in all my undertakings, family, and property; may I never see my wife, children, father, mother or other relations; may I be killed in battle as a coward and lie without Christian burial in a strange land, far from the graves of my forefathers and kindred. May all this come to me if I break my oath."

In 1775 Governor <u>Josiah Martin [7]</u> fled the colony to a British ship, from whence he convinced the British that he could raise an army of three thousand in North Carolina. The call went out to the Scots who followed General Donald McDonald, who was to join British forces that would arrive at Wilmington. On the way, McDonald's forces ran into Colonels <u>Richard Caswell</u> [8] and <u>Alexander Lillington</u> [9] at <u>Moore's Creek Bridge</u> [10] and were defeated and scattered. Thomas Robeson fought with the Whigs in this battle.

During the remainder of the war Robeson and other leaders were fighting primarily a civil war in which the area around Lumber River changed hands several times. This was one of the places in which General Francis Marion was very active, although he and Robeson did not fight in the same skirmishes.

When the Tories [11] gained control, many of the Whig leaders escaped to friendly areas. One small group of Whigs was hiding out in Duplin County [12]. When their numbers dwindled to only seventy, they agreed to Robeson's plan to make a do-or-die march on the Tories and British at Elizabethtown in Bladen County. Colonels John Slingsby [13] and "Godden" [Robert Godwin?] were there with four hundred troops, and Colonel David Fanning [14] was only four miles away with more. According to tradition, Sally Musslewhite Salter, the wife of one of the soldiers, had gone into the British camp selling eggs and was able to tell Robeson the camp's layout. On the night of 28 Sept. 1781 the small band reached a point on the Cape Fear [3] across from Elizabethtown. A couple of hours before dawn the moon went down. One man was left with the horses. The other sixty-nine waded the river and quietly covered the ground to Elizabethtown. Their attack was sudden and furious as they charged yelling "Washington!" Colonel Robeson called out from the center of the line: "On the right! Colonel Dodd's Company! Advance! . . . On the left! Colonel Gillespie's company! Advance! . . . On the right! Colonel Dickinson's company! Advance! . . . On the left! Major Wright's company! Advance!" The main body of the small band rushed madly from one position to another, reloaded, and fired. Both Tory colonels were killed along with fifteen others. Their army was in disorderly flight, and many of them fell into a ravine still known as the Tory Hole. Soldiers who were there reported that they had been attacked by George Washington [15]'s whole army. This battle ended Tory activity in the area and gave the Whigs confidence to organize and plan attacks, but only a few skirmishes were left because the war was winding down.

Colonel Robeson was considered a fair and just man even by his enemies. After the war he and his brother, Captain Peter Robeson, offered protection to Tories who were sincere in taking the oath of loyalty to their new country. Robeson paid all his men out of his own pocket with the understanding that if they were paid by the government, the soldiers would return the money. This \$80,000 was never repaid, and Robeson wrote into his will a request that no member of his family would ever try to collect it.

1

After the Revolution he again served in the state legislature. There, in 1786, was created a new county out of western Bladen that was to perpetuate posthumously the name of Thomas Robeson, the favorite hero of that area in which civil war raged fiercely for so many years.

### References:

Samuel A. Ashe, ed., Biographical History of North Carolina (1905–17).

E. W. Caruthers, *Interesting Revolutionary Incidents, and Sketches of Character Chiefly in the "Old North State*" (1856) and *Revolutionary Incidents, and Sketches of Character Chiefly in the "Old North State*" (1854). <a href="https://archive.org/details/interestingrevol00incaru">https://archive.org/details/interestingrevol00incaru</a> (1854).

R. D. W. Connor, *History of North Carolina*, vol. 1 (1919). https://archive.org/details/historyofnorthca01conn [17] (accessed August 1, 2014).

William D. Cooke, comp., *Revolutionary History of North Carolina in Three Lectures* (1853). <a href="https://archive.org/details/revolutionaryhi01cookgoog">https://archive.org/details/revolutionaryhi01cookgoog</a> (185) (accessed August 1, 2014).

Betty (Mrs. Paul Vernon) Cox (Oxon Hill, Md.) to Hector MacLean (Lumberton, N.C.), 8 March 1968.

Malcolm Fowler, *They Passed This Way: A Personal Narrative of Harnett County History* (1955). <a href="https://digital.lib.ecu.edu/17023">https://digital.lib.ecu.edu/17023</a> (accessed August 1, 2014).

General Joseph Graham, "Closing Scenes of the Revolution in North Carolina from an Unpublished Manuscript," *North Carolina University Magazine* 1 (June 1852). http://hdl.handle.net/2027/wu.89072958770 [20] (accessed August 1, 2014).

Marshall De Lancey Haywood, comp., *Membership and Ancestral Register: North Carolina Society of Sons of the Revolution* (1898). <a href="https://archive.org/details/membershipancest00sons">https://archive.org/details/membershipancest00sons</a> [21] (accessed August 1, 2014).

Robert C. Lawrence, The State of Robeson (1939). https://digital.lib.ecu.edu/17009 [22] (accessed August 1, 2014).

Lawrence Lee, The Lower Cape Fear in Colonial Days (1965).

Angus W. McLean, Lumber River Scots and Their Descendants (1942).

Hamilton McMillan, "The Battle of Elizabethtown" (letter to the editor, Fayetteville Observer, 25 June 1901).

Judge James C. Macrae, "The Highland Scotch Settlement in North Carolina," *North Carolina Booklet* 4 (February 1905). <a href="https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/north-carolina-booklet-great-events-in-north-carolina-history-1905-february-v.4-no.10/413599">https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/north-carolina-booklet-great-events-in-north-carolina-history-1905-february-v.4-no.10/413599</a> (accessed August 1, 2014).

John W. Moore, History of North Carolina; From the Earliest Discoveries to the Present Time(1880).

M. C. S. Noble, "The Battle of Moore's Creek Bridge, February 27, 1776," *North Carolina Booklet* 8 (March 1904). <a href="https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/north-carolina-booklet-great-events-in-north-carolina-history-1904-march-v.3-no.11/413541">https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/north-carolina-booklet-great-events-in-north-carolina-history-1904-march-v.3-no.11/413541</a> (accesseed August 1, 2014).

John Alexander Robeson Collection (North Carolina State Archives, Raleigh).

Susan Stroud Robeson, "The Cape Fear Section during the Revolution," Atlantic Monthly Magazine 11 (October 1897).

Roster of Soldiers from North Carolina in the American Revolution.

Phillips Russell, North Carolina in the Revolutionary War (1965).

## **Subjects:**

American Revolution (1763-1789) [25] Biographies [26] Military personnel [27]

Public officials [28]

Authors:

Smith, Maud Thomas [29]

Origin - location:

Bladen County [30]

Robeson County [31]

From

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press. [32]

1 January 1994 | Smith, Maud Thomas

### Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/robeson-thomas-jr

#### Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/robeson-thomas-jr [2] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/bladen [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/rivers/cape-fear [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/provincial-congresses [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/general-assembly [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/american-revolution [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/martin-josiah [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/caswell-richard-0 [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/lillington-alexander [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/moores-creek-bridge-battle [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/fanning-david [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/duplin [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/slingsby-john [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/fanning-david [15] https://www.whitehouse.gov/about/presidents/georgewashington [16] https://archive.org/details/interestingrevol00incaru [17] https://archive.org/details/revolutionaryhi01cookgoog [19] https://digital.lib.ecu.edu/17023 [20] http://hdl.handle.net/2027/wu.89072958770 [21] https://archive.org/details/revolutionaryhi01cookgoog [19] https://digital.lib.ecu.edu/17029 [23] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/north-carolina-booklet-great-events-in-north-carolina-history-1905-february-v.4-no.10/413599 [24] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/north-carolina-booklet-great-events-in-north-carolina-history-1904-march-v.3-no.11/413541 [25] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [27] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [27] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/soldiers [28] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-officials [29] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal--5 [31] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal--1 [32] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no